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 Zionism is defined as, “a movement seeking to create for the Jewish people a home in Palestine 
secured by public law” (Engel 2009:1). The term Zionism comes from the word 'Zion', a biblical name 
for Jerusalem. In August 1897, over two hundred Jews met in Basel, Switzerland to establish the World 
Zionist Congress and founded the Zionist Organization (ZO). This event marked the formal 
establishment of the Zionist movement. From its inception this transnational movement has worked to 
establish a sovereign state the Jewish people could call home. It finally achieved its primary goal on 
May 14, 1948 when the State of Israel was established as a sovereign Jewish homeland. 
[a]The Founding of a Movement

Theodor Herzl is credited as founder of the political Zionist movement. He grew up in Vienna 
and initially identified more closely with German rather than Jewish culture. In 1891, Herzl moved to 
Paris as a correspondent for a Vienna newspaper, Neue Freie Presse. Like many other Western 
European Jews at the time, Herzl initially felt that the best way to end antisemitism would be to 
convince all the Jews to convert to Christianity. However, a series of antisemitic events all across 
Europe and Russia during the late 19th and early 20th century caused him to question this solution. For 
example, the openly antisemitic politician Karl Lueger was elected by popular vote and was eventually 
appointed mayor of Vienna in 1895. Purssian law restricted non-baptized individuals from joining the 
army. Under Romanian law, an individual could not be considered both Jewish and Romanian. In 
Russia, the assassination of Tsar Alexandar II sparked a series of large-scale anti-Jewish riots, known as 
“pogroms”, which blamed the Jews for the Tsar's death. These riots sought to expel Jews from the 
region and resulted in many deaths. For Herzl, the Dreyfus Affair in France was the final straw that 
propelled him into the Zionist movement. Captain Alfred Dreyfus was a Jewish officer in the French 
military who was convicted of treason. Two years after he was placed in solitary confinement, new 
evidence proved that Major Ferdinanad Walsin Esterhazy was the true perpetrator. However, this 
evidence was suppressed by high-ranking military officials, Esterhazy was acquitted, and falsified 
documents brought new accusations against Dreyfus. News of the military's cover-up began to spread, 
and in 1899 activists pressured the government to bring Dreyfus back to Paris for a new trial. Herzl, 
who was covering these events as a correspondent, began to question if Jews' religious beliefs were the 
real reason behind these conflicts. In response to these events, he became increasingly concerned with 
the increasing amounts of antisemitism and the future of Jews. This was a concern for many Jewish 
intellectuals in Europe and Russia at the time. Prior to Herzl's Zionist movement, a number of Jewish 
thinkers, such as Perez Smolenskin and Leo Pinkser, called for the mass migration of Jews to 
Jerusalem. However, it was Herzl that sought out the political and financial support for such a large-
scale migration.

Herzl had unknowingly come to the same conclusion as other Jewish thinkers of the time. 
Similar to the ideas set forth by authors such as Leo Pinskser, Herzl concluded that Jews would always 
be perceived as alien in European society because they were a minority of the population wherever they 
lived. The solution was for Jews to be, “granted sovereignty over a portion of the globe large enough to 
satisfy the rightful requirements of a nation” (Herzl 1896:24). A key difference existed between Herzl's 
Political Zionism and other plans for mass Jewish migration: Herzl felt that government approval was 
the only way to achieve sovereignty. In order to be successful, the Jews needed to obtain government 



approval before resettling in a new land and calling it their home. 
In pursuit of his goals, he attempted to solicit the support of Baron de Hirsch, a multimillionaire 

who had already founded the Jewish Colonization Association. This organization encouraged mass 
Jewish migration by financially supporting agricultural settlements in Argentina for persecuted Russian 
Jews. However, de Hirsch disagreed with a political approach and only supported philanthropic efforts 
to relocate persecuted Jewish communities. After failing to solicit support from a number of other 
philanthropic organizations, Herzl took his message to the Jewish public and published Der Judenstaat, 
“The Jewish State” in 1896. There were a number of critics, especially among the highly religious 
community. Orthodox Jews distanced themselves from early Zionism. In fact, most participants viewed 
Zionism as a secular movement. Finally, Herzl found a firm basis of support among student 
organizations, such as Kadimah.  In order to discuss his revolutionary ideas, Herzl brought together the 
first ever congress of representatives of the Jewish  people. The Zionist Congress lasted three days and 
consisted of 204 delegates from all around the world. At the congress the ZO was established. Herzl 
proclaimed the movement a success because it was able to bring the Jewish community together. 
[a]Finding Space for a Jewish Homeland

In Basel, the ZO established a plan of action to obtain a legal Jewish home in Palestine: 
promote the settlement of Jewish agriculturalists and skilled laborers in Palestine, organize Jews at the 
local level, create a sense of Jewish nationalism, and begin gaining government approval. Following 
the first congress, Herzl was elected as president of the ZO and local federations were established all 
over the world. Anyone who paid a small annual fee of one shekel, or its equivalent, was considered a 
Zionist and was granted the right to vote for a delegate in congress. In addition to expanding the 
movement and establishing the organizational structure, the early work of Herzl and the ZO focused on 
meeting with officials, such as Sultan Abdul Hamid of Turkey, in order to gain a charter for an 
autonomous settlement. The first major fragmentation in the movement occurred when the ZO received 
its first formal offer from the British government for an autonomous settlement in East Africa. A large 
faction of the community opposed any land outside of Palestine. In light of worsening conditions in 
Russia and failed negotiations in Istanbul, Herzl urged Zionists to consider the offer a temporary shelter 
until they could legally secure a home in Palestine. Herzl died of a heart condition in 1904 before the 
ZO finished evaluating the area. The investigation determined that the land was unsuitable for 
agriculture. The ZO Congress rejected the offer. A number of delegates in favor of the British offer 
seceded from the ZO and formed the Jewish Territorial Organization (JTO), which searched for an 
autonomous settlement in any part of the world. This was the first of many divisions within the Zionist 
movement. Though it conducted negotiations with various governments, the JTO never succeeded in 
finding a suitable home and was eventually disbanded shortly after World War I by the leader and 
original founder, Israel Zangwill.

David Wolffsohn was elected as head of the ZO in 1904, following Herzl's death. This marked a 
change from a political focus to a practical focus within the Zionist movement. A combination of slow-
moving diplomatic efforts and the failed Russian revolution in 1905 forced the Zionists to seek 
alternative approaches to mass migration. The ZO established the Jewish National Fund (JNF) in order 
to raise money for the purchase of land in Palestine. Though they did not have the government approval 
to create an autonomous state, they still attempted to use legal means of obtaining land for their new 
settlement. The majority of this land was owned by merchants who often lived outside of Palestine and 
paid taxes on the land in exchange for holding the land titles. Though they were technically tenants, the 
peasant families who worked these plots for generations thought of the land as theirs because they 
rarely, if ever, came into contact with the land owners. Roughly 80% of the land purchased by the JNF 
before World War II was purchased from these land owners. Thus, much of the land that was purchased 
was already inhabited by local Arab communities. Zionists assumed that the local Arab communities 
would welcome the Jewish settlements because they would also benefit from the newly built 
infrastructure and the increased capital that came with these settlements. They thought that the local 



residents would support Palestine as a Jewish homeland and prefer a Zionist led government over the 
Ottoman rule. However, as more Zionists immigrated to Palestine, many of the local Arabs were 
displaced, and they began resenting the Jewish settlers.
[a]Populating Palestine with Jews

Zionists were not the first Jews to arrive in Palestine. Though the harsh living conditions 
deterred most Jewish immigrants from seeking refuge in Palestine, a few settled in the holy cities of 
Jerusalem, Hebron, Tiberias and Safed, forming the “Old Yeshuv”. These individuals felt it was their 
religious duty to move to Israel. Their goals differed greatly from early Zionism. They primarily lived 
off of halukka, which was money that had been collected from Jews in the Diaspora. Jews considered 
giving halukka a duty because it was a religious commandment for Jews to settle in the Holy Land. 
However, this idea was rejected by the “New Yeshuv”, those individuals who immigrated to Palestine 
as part of the Zionist movement. The New Yeshuv wanted to realize the utopian vision set forth by 
Herzl's (1902) book, Altneuland (“Old New Land”). Herzl imagined a liberal, egalitarian society that 
resembled the welfare state. He rejected the class system and imagined a society that encouraged 
private entrepreneurship, but was built on agricultural cooperatives and welfare. In this model, land and 
natural resources would be publicly owned. Thus, the Zionists focused on creating a self-sustaining 
settlement that did not require outside funding and was supported by agricultural collectives. Initially, 
only those Jews who could exemplify this liberal tradition and who were willing to work as part of 
these collectives were permitted to immigrate. 

The New Yeshuv are often separated into waves of immigration  referred to as “Aliayah”, which 
literally means ascent. This term refers to biblical ascent of the Jews up the Judean Hills. Prior to World 
War I, there were two waves of immigration to Palestine associated with the Zionist movement. The 
composition of immigrants in each wave reflects both changes within the Zionist movement and the 
changing political situation in Europe and Russia. The First Aliayah was the first wave of Zionist 
immigration to Palestine, which occurred from 1881 to 1904. Though these immigrants rejected the 
goals of the Old Yeshuv, they were still heavily reliant on outside funding because they had no 
agricultural experience or infrastructure. The First Aliyah was a symbolic representation of the start of 
a future nation. They created the first agricultural cooperatives and established the use of Hebrew as 
their primary language. In contrast to the First Aliyah, the Second Aliyah was predominantly composed 
of young, well-educated Jews (writers, historians, journalists) who opposed the use of local Arab labor 
to work the land. The majority of these immigrants were born in Russia or Ukraine. Though they were 
raised in the traditions of Socialism, they were open to democracy and an open party system of 
governance. When they first arrived in Palestine, they became agricultural workers. Many, like Ben 
Gurion, would eventually become political leaders of the established State of Israel. The first two 
waves of Zionist immigrants laid out the structure, but they lacked numbers. This would change 
following the First World War.

With each progressive wave of immigration, tensions rose between the non-Jewish locals and 
the Zionists. As new settlements arose, more locals were displaced. As a result, unemployment rates 
rose among non-Jews living in Palestine. As the Zionist movement grew, so too did the idea that 
whenever possible Jewish farms should be worked by Jewish labor, referred to as “Hebrew labor”. This 
increased unemployment rates among the non-Jewish population and added to their resentment of the 
Zionist movement. This economic competition eventually led to the formation of the “Arab nation”, 
which opposed the Zionist movement and the idea of an autonomous Jewish homeland in Palestine. 
Many Zionists believed that either these tensions would resolve as economic conditions improved or 
two separate but parallel economies would arise: a Jewish and a non-Jewish system where members 
would compete within their own communities but not against each other.
[a]The British Occupation of the Palestine Mandate

World War I brought about a number of changes to the burgeoning Zionist movement When 
Turkey entered the war, the governing body in Palestine began instituting a number of laws which 



limited the power of the Jewish settlers. The Turkish government forced the Jews, who were subjects of 
the Allied Powers, to either become an Ottoman citizen and serve in the army or leave the country. As a 
result, many of the Jews were expelled from Palestine or fled. This caused a major depletion in the 
already small population struggling to survive in Palestine. Finally, the Ottoman Empire fell, and the 
British took control of Palestine. In 1920, Britain installed a local regime to govern the country until 
the League of Nations could determine its future. By 1922, the League of Nations ratified Britain's 
right to govern Palestine. This gave Zionists hope because unlike the Ottomans, the British government 
endorsed the Zionist movement. In 1917, the British government issued the Balfour Declaration which 
endorsed the establishment of a national Jewish homeland in Palestine. This newfound hope caused the 
membership rate of the ZO to swell to six times its prewar count. However, this success was short-lived 
because after Britain took control of Palestine, the growing countermovement in the region caused 
Britain to question its allegiance to the Zionist movement.

The countermovement in the region declared that the Arab nation had a right to Palestine and 
wished to create an “Arab State”. The tension between the Zionist movement and the Arab nation often 
times escalated into violence in Palestine. As a result, the British placed military forces in the region to 
police the area until an agreement could be reached. However, these forces were expensive to maintain, 
and Britain had not initially planned to act as peacekeepers in a querulous region. 

Meanwhile, Eastern Europe was becoming an increasingly dangerous place for Jewish 
communities. Roughly 60,000 Jews were killed in Pogroms between 1918 and 1920. At the same time, 
other countries began restricting the number of immigrants they accepted into their countries. As a 
result, hundreds of thousands of Jews wanted to escape to Palestine. The prospect of so many Jews 
immigrating to Palestine worried the British, Arabs and Zionists alike. The British required that the ZO 
guarantee a year's financial support for each new Jewish immigrant who entered the country. Almost 
650 new immigrants entered Palestine each month during the Third Aliyah (1919-1923), increasing the 
number of Jews seeking employment by 50%. This Aliyah was primarily composed of socialist Jews 
who were trained in agriculture and who were motivated by the Zionist Workers' Movement. Luckily, 
the British instituted ambitious  public works projects in order to build infrastructure. This helped 
absorb the new additions to the labor force and improved the absorptive capacity of the local economy. 
The composition of the Fourth Aliyah was quite different from the third in that the majority of these 
immigrants were motivated by personal reasons: most of these Jews were from lower-middle class 
communities and were looking for economic opportunities available in Palestine. Differences between 
Third and Fourth Aliyah immigrants revealed deeper disagreements within the movement regarding 
fundamental goals of the Zionist movement.

Up until the mid-1920s, the Zionist movement experienced little fragmentation, but as 
immigration into Palestine increased, divisions developed within the movement. The increased desire 
to immigrate coupled with the British immigration restrictions led to disagreements concerning which 
Jews should be allowed into Palestine. Some, known as “General Zionists”, focused on the economic 
goals of the Zionist movement and were content to sacrifice political autonomy in exchange for 
economic security for the Jewish people in Palestine. The General Zionists thought that focusing on 
economic gains over political gains would ease the tension with the Arab community. Others, known as 
“Revisionists”, focused on the political goals of the Zionist movement and wanted to challenge the 
British immigration  restrictions, lack of funding for Zionist projects, and restrictions on Jewish 
settlements in Transjordan. The Revisionists wanted immediate mass migration to Palestine and 
assumed the Arab community would reject any plan set forth by the Zionists. Some of these 
differences, such as the role of Arabs, would continue to divide political parties even after Israel gained 
statehood.

Britain became more involved as peace keepers in the region following a dispute over a sacred 
site in Jerusalem in 1929. Though the religious Jews living in Jerusalem rejected the goals of the 
Zionist movement, the ZO felt it was their responsibility to defend all Jews living in Palestine. 



Disagreement over who had the right to worship at this site escalated into violence, and in one week 
133 Jews and 116 Arabs lost their lives. The worldwide economic depression and increased violence in 
Palestine worried the British, who were hesitant to spend any more money to maintain the region. They 
sent a representative to find out the source of the violence. The Shaw commission concluded that the 
growing violence was a result of the threat felt by the Arabs and recommended limitations on the 
expansion of the Jewish community. As a result, the British severely limited Jewish immigration and 
land purchase. 

The Arab movement saw this as an opportunity to advance their claims and gain autonomous 
control over Palestine. To get London's attention the Arabs began boycotting British goods and a small, 
radical faction began endorsing violence against the Jews. The Arabs decided to continue 
demonstrating until their demands were met. They called for a ban on Jewish immigration to Palestine, 
a ban on land transfers from Arabs to Jews, and an Arab controlled government. By 1936 the 
Palestinian Arabs threatened to attack both the British and Jews if their demands were not met by May 
15 of that year. The Arab revolts that broke out required Britain to send more resources to the region in 
order to keep the peace. When Britain finally suppressed the uprising in 1938, they had sent over 
17,000 army troops and two air force squadrons. This was a steep price to pay at a time when Europe 
was becoming an increasingly hostile place. Britain created the Peel commission to solve their 
problems in Palestine so they could focus on other areas of the world. The commission called for a 
partitioning of the region. The Arabs rejected this offer and continued to revolt. Britain sent Colonial 
Secretary MacDonald to assess the situation and devise a solution. He asserted that the Zionists were at 
the heart of this unrest and proposed a severe limitation on Jewish immigration and a immediate halt to 
land transfers from Arabs to Jews. Though the Arabs still rejected this plan because it did not guarantee 
them sovereignty over the region, Britain endorsed this plan and in 1939 it became known as the White 
Paper. The increased restrictions on the Zionist movement signaled a shift in Britain's allegiance. 

During the Holocaust, the Zionist movement's attention was split between actively pursuing the 
creation of a Jewish homeland and rescuing Jews from Germany and Eastern Europe. The General 
Zionists favored a more political approach and wanted to make deals with the Arab community so the 
British would increase their immigration quota. The Revisionists favored a more militaristic approach 
in which the ZO would work to get a Jewish majority in the region and declare all of Palestine a Jewish 
homeland. As World War II progressed, Zionists became increasingly focused on rescuing Jews. Many 
Zionist organizations, such as the New Zionist Organization and Histadrut, coordinated clandestine 
operations to bring Jews to Palestine outside of the British immigration quota. The ZO knew that 
compared to the Arabs, they had little bargaining power. By 1942, the ZO became more assertive and 
stated that their goals were to create a Jewish Commonwealth where the Zionists had complete control 
over immigration. This declaration signaled a change from a gradual development of the region to a 
push for complete Jewish sovereignty over the entire region and all who lived there, including the 
Arabs.
[a]The Creation of the State of Israel

The end of the war brought with it a significant amount of displaced persons and new hope for 
the Zionist movement. Many of the Holocaust survivors were unable to return to their homeland and 
were referred to as “displace persons”. They demanded resettlement over reparations. In an effort to 
maintain its own strict immigration quotas, the Untied States urged Britain to repeal the White Papers 
and allow these Jews into Palestine. Britain did not wish to further antagonize the Arabs and declined to 
lift immigration restrictions in Palestine. As a result, the Zionists took to a more militaristic approach. 
They had developed a security force, Haganah, during the first waves of immigration to protect the 
agricultural collectives. When the White Papers signaled that chances of achieving a sovereign state 
were slim, the Zionists expanded their security forces. Along with many Revisionist Zionists and 
Jewish soldiers who fought in the British Army during the war, Haganah began attacking British 
installations and bringing in illegal Jewish immigrants into the region. Their goal was to establish a 



Jewish majority in order to gain statehood. The British deported those Jews who were caught 
attempting to illegally immigrate into Palestine and sent them to detention camps in Cyprus. The sight 
of Jewish Holocaust survivors being detained behind barbed wire in Cyprus outraged many, including 
U.S. President Harry S. Truman. The damage to the prestige and property of the British was too much 
for them to handle after being devastated by World War II. They returned control of the Palestine 
mandate to the United Nations, who formed a special commission (UNSCOP) to assess the region and 
its future. UNSCOP proposed a partition in which 55% of the region would become an independent 
Arab state, 45% of the region would become a sovereign Jewish state, and Jerusalem would be 
governed by an international regime. Though the Arabs and British were adamantly opposed to the 
agreement, the Soviet Union, United States and Zionists were more than happy with the partition plan. 
On May 14, 1948 the Zionist realized their initial objective, and Ben Gurion declared that the new 
sovereign Jewish homeland be called the State of Israel. 

When the Zionist movement succeeded in creating a sovereign Jewish homeland, their goals 
began to shift. Many of the organizations created by the Zionists became the foundational structures of 
the newly formed State of Israel. A great deal of the early political leaders in Israel were active 
members of the ZO. The initial goal of the movement was to create a sovereign Jewish state that all 
Jews living in the Diaspora would eventually migrate to. However, many Jews had found new homes in 
other areas, such as the United States, and were content to support the cause without immigrating to 
Israel. Today, the Zionist movement is a highly institutionalized, transnational movement that is 
significantly more diffuse than it once was. Though many Zionists today still feel all Jews should 
immigrate to Israel, others hold the belief that the goal of the Zionist movement is to support Israel as 
the Jewish homeland and assist Jews living in diaspora all over the world.
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